# Joanna Modrzejewska-Leśniewska<sup>1</sup>

# Afghan migrants in Iran in modern times

#### Abstract

For many decades Iran was a destination of economic immigration for Afghans. There, they could earn money to provide for their families at home. Since the Soviet intervention in Afghanistan in 1979, Iran also became a place of refuge for some 3 million Afghans. Their situation was changing according to the changes in the internal and international position of Iran. Sometimes the Iranian authorities were sympathetic; other times they were fiercely unsympathetic and keen to remove the Afghan "guests." So, the Afghans in Iran could not be sure how long they would be allowed to stay there, if the Iranians would be willing to support them, and if they would have work to provide for their families. This state of uncertainty of the Afghan community was worsened by an outbreak of the COVID-19 pandemic. Both the Iranian and Afghan healthcare systems are unable to effectively deal with the problem. And the economic collapse in Iran affected primarily the foreigners there of whatever stance, in this particular case, the Afghans.

The main aim of the article is to present the changing and unstable situation of Afghans in Iran in recent years. The analysis covers areas such as their legal status, education, family life, or the right to work. It also takes into account, to a limited extent, the internal situation of Iran, which undoubtedly influenced the situation of Afghan migrants. Based on the analysis of the available materials, it can be concluded that the position of the Afghans in Iran was and is strongly dependent on the situation of Iran and the good or bad will of the Iranian authorities. At the same time, due to the complicated situation in Afghanistan, Afghan migrants find themselves in a hopeless situation and are "doomed" to stay in Iran.

Keywords: Afghanistan, Iran, migration

JEL Classification Codes: F22, O15, R23

**DOI:** 10.33119/KSzPP/2020.4.1

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> SGH Warsaw School of Economics, Collegium of Socio-Economics, Poland, e-mail: jmodrz@sgh. waw.pl, https://orcid.org/0000-0002-9554-6473

### Afgańscy migranci w Iranie. Sytuacja współczesna

#### Streszczenie

Od dziesięcioleci Iran był dla Afgańczyków państwem zapewniającym miejsce pracy. To właśnie tutaj Afgańczycy znajdowali możliwość zarobienia pieniędzy, za które byli w stanie utrzymać swoje rodziny w kraju. Od chwili radzieckiej interwencji w Afganistanie w 1979 r. Iran stał się również miejscem schronienia dla około 3 mln afgańskich uchodźców. Sytuacja afgańskich pracowników i uchodźców ulegała zmianie w zależności od sytuacji wewnętrznej, jak i międzynarodowej Iranu. Stosunek irańskich władz do nich bywał przychylny, by wkrótce zmienić się radykalnie w stronę niechęci i prób pozbycia się afgańskich "gości". Tym samym Afgańczycy w Iranie nie mogli być pewni, jak długo będą mieli prawo tam przebywać, na jaką pomoc ze strony Irańczyków liczyć oraz czy nadal będą mieć pracę pozwalającą im utrzymać rodziny. Stan niepewności społeczności afgańskiej jeszcze bardziej pogłębił wybuch pandemii COVID-19, gdyż ani irański, ani afgański system opieki zdrowotnej nie sa w stanie sobie z nią poradzić, a wobec załamania gospodarczego w Iranie pierwszymi ofiarami stali się cudzoziemcy niezależnie od ich statusu – również Afgańczycy. Głównym celem artykułu jest przedstawienie zmieniającej się i niepewnej sytuacji Afgańczyków w Iranie w ostatnich latach. Analiza dotyczy takich obszarów, jak: status prawny, edukacja, życie rodzinne czy też prawo do pracy. Uwzględniono tutaj także, oczywiście w ograniczonym zakresie, sytuację wewnętrzna Iranu, która niewątpliwie wpływała na położenie afgańskich emigrantów. Na podstawie przeprowadzonej analizy dostępnych materiałów można stwierdzić, że położenie Afgańczyków w Iranie było i jest bardzo mocno uzależnione od sytuacji Iranu i dobrej lub złej woli irańskich władz. Jednocześnie, ze względu na skomplikowaną sytuację Afganistanu, afgańscy emigranci znajdują się w sytuacji bez wyjścia i są "skazani" na pobyt w Iranie.

Słowa kluczowe: Afganistan, Iran, migracja Kody klasyfikacji JEL: F22, O15, R23

"Afghan citizens are very respected, but their border passing should be legal and regulated," Mohsen Baharvand, Iranian deputy foreign minister for International and Legal Affairs (Noorzai, Jedinia, 2020).

"Police fired on the vehicle, suspected of carrying drugs and undocumented migrants, after it crashed through a checkpoint, Ahmad Tarahomi, deputy Yazd governor, told state media. After its tyres were hit, the vehicle continued to drive away on its wheel rims, igniting sparks which started the fire, Tarahomi said. ... Prior to this incident of the burning car, more than 50 Afghans were arrested while crossing Afghanistan's western border to Iran in May 2020. The Iranian border police tortured them and forced them to jump into the river that flowed from Afghanistan to Iran. As many as 23 drowned, 15 went missing and only 21 of them survived" (Afghan Migrants..., 2020).

"The list of what Afghans cannot do or have in Iran is long. In the age of telecommunication, an Afghan immigrant cannot own his or her own mobile line. They often use pay-as-you-go lines issued to Iranian account holders they have to pay a fee. Afghans cannot open bank accounts in Iran, cannot have debit cards, cannot use ATMs and cannot wire money using banking channels to their families" (Dadpay, 2020).

### Introduction

Those three citations present a contradictory view of the situation of Afghans in Iran. One perspective shows a sympathetic attitude of the authorities; the other shows the brutality of security forces and legal restrictions. It is not easy to say which of the options is truer, but many reports prepared by international institutions rather support the second notion, namely that the position of Afghans in Iran is difficult. At the same time, the situation of the Afghan community is quite typical for the fate of most of the contemporary migrants. In 2018 the number of international migrants was estimated to be almost 272 million globally, which is 3.5% of the world's population. Nearly two-thirds of all migrants were labor migrants (IOM, 2020: 2). Roughly 16.6 million, 82% of the total refugee population, are from 10 countries – the Syrian Arab Republic, Afghanistan, South Sudan, Myanmar, Somalia, Sudan, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, the Central African Republic, Eritrea, and Burundi (IOM, 2019: 39). Up to the Arab Spring, for 32 years, Afghans were the biggest migrant group in the world with 5 million people (More, 2013).

The main aim of the article is to present the changing and unstable situation of Afghans in Iran in recent years. The analysis covers such areas as their legal status, education, family life, or the right to work. It also takes into account, to a limited extent, the internal situation of Iran, which undoubtedly influenced the situation of Afghan migrants. The source of the information included in the article were reports of international organizations such as the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, documents of the Iranian authorities, reports prepared by think-tanks and research institutions, as well as press materials.

The beginning of the mass emigration of Afghans is connected with the Soviet intervention of 1979. Since that moment, there have been five waves of Afghan emigration (Noor, 2006: 60–61). The first was during the Soviet intervention from 1979 to 1989. During that time, about 6 million Afghans emigrated, that was ca. 20% of the whole population (Dimitriadi, 2013: 7). Roughly 3.5 million found shelter in Pakistan and another 2 million in Iran.<sup>2</sup> The rest emigrated much further, to Europe or even to Australia and New Zealand (National Geographic Society, 2012). After the end of the Soviet intervention in 1989, about 2–3 million Afghans returned to their country. However, the start of the civil war caused the emigration of ca. 5 million people. The second wave of emigration started after the victory of mujahidin in 1992, and later as an effect of repressive policies of the Taliban after 1996. It is estimated that around 1 million people left the country at that time (Stigter, Monsutti, 2005). Again, most of the emigrants found shelter in Pakistan and Iran. The third wave of migration, this time a return wave, was connected to the fall of the Taliban regime in 2001 after the US intervention in Afghanistan. Especially in the years 2002–2005, when 4,370,000 Afghans returned home: 3 million from Pakistan and 1,370,000 from Iran (IOM, 2014: 33). During the next few years, there were further returns, but some of those were just temporary. An emigre was returning home with money granted by his or her host country and then, after usually some five years, was returning back where he or she came from (Monsutti, 2006: 14).

After 2005 there was the fourth wave of Afghan migration caused by the deterioration of the internal situation and the escalation of military actions in Afghanistan. A crucial cause was the significant rise in civilian casualties of the conflict (*Afghanistan: Key Facts and Figures*, 2010). Another, the fifth wave of Afghan emigration happened after 2014, when President Barack Obama unexpectedly decided to withdraw most of the American forces from Afghanistan, and to change the character of the mission, and to limit the American contingent there to just 10,000 soldiers (Hussain, Jahanzaib, 2015). This led to further destabilization of the situation. In that situation many of the Afghans decided to leave the country, although about 700,000 people returned after 2016 – many of them were the people forced to leave the country (Dunewald, Talishli, 2017). Right now, the number of Afghans still living outside the borders of Afghanistan is estimated as high as 2.7–3 million people (Stanzel, 2016: 2).

Just this short presentation of migrations out and to Afghanistan shows how important this problem is, already lasting for over 40 years; in effect, it is an experience that affects the whole Afghan society. According to the International Committee of the Red Cross survey from 2009, almost all Afghans (96%) were directly or indirectly affected by the immediate or wider consequences of the war; nearly half (45%) had seen a family member killed; a third (35%) had been wounded in fighting;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Afghans are regarded as people with Afghan citizenship. In fact, as of late 2005, Shia Hazaras constituted 47%, Tajiks 30%, Pashtuns 13%, and the remaining 10% were divided between small numbers of Baluch, Turkmen, and Uzbeks (Adelkhah, Olszewska, 2007: 143).

most had to leave their homes (76%); suffered property damage (66%); lost contact with a close relative (61%); had limited or no supplies of water/electricity (56%) or healthcare (59%); someone well-known to them had been a victim of sexual violence (5%) (ICRC, 2009: 5, 22–23).

As it was already mentioned, the Afghans found a safe haven both in neighboring countries and on other continents. Among the countries which were a destination of immigration was, obviously, Iran. In fact, it was the destination of Afghan migration much longer than just the last 40 years. And the migrations to Iran had a much more complex background than in other cases. It was not just looking for asylum. Moreover, it is not so easy to identify the motives of a given person to emigrate – was it a war, a natural disaster (drought, flood, poor harvest), or just looking for an economic opportunity. In many cases, there were more than just one reason, but one of them played a key role in making such a decision. Therefore, more reasonable will be to present the attitude of the Iranian authorities toward Afghan migrants as it changed over time and was not correlated to the reasons for emigration.

The topic of Afghan migration to Iran interests quite a few scholars from several academic centers and think tanks, although it is not at the top of the interests of the wider public. This limited popular interest is, certainly, connected to the fact that there was much more interest in immigration to Europe. Still, there are several published reports and research such as Adelkhah, Olszewska (2007), Monsutti, Jauhiainen, Eyvazlu, Sarcheshmeh (2020), or Christensen (2016).

With all those publications, there are still two major problems. One is the question of the overall number of Afghans in Iran, and how many of them are legally or illegally there. Therefore, all given data should be treated with caution as just estimations. The other is shown to describe the Afghans in Iran as refugees, migrants, or seasonal workers, etc. It is connected to the fact that the same person may have more than one reason for coming to Iran. At a given time, such a person could come to Iran as a refugee, at another as a seasonal worker, and then again as a refugee. In fact, the article of Crrawley and Skleparis, *Refugees, Migrants, neither, both. Categorical Fetishism and the Politics of Bounding in Europe's 'Migration Crisis'* (Crawley, Skleparis, 2018) deals with this question. Moreover, such definitions are also unclear in official documents such as the Convention of 1951 (Konwencja, 1951) or the clarification made by the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR, 2016). Therefore, the author decided to use the term "migrant"/"migration" to describe the Afghans who found themselves in Iran. In some cases, the term "refugee" is used when it is connected with the legal status given by the Iranian authorities.

# Afghans' migration to Iran

The political and economic relations between Teheran and Kabul were not especially close in the past. Iran did turn its attention rather toward the Persian Gulf, while Afghanistan was more closely connected to India. What is more, for many years, both countries have been conflicted over the Helmand River water resources. Despite many agreements, it still remains unsolved (Aman, 2016). At the same time, Iran attracted economic migration from Afghanistan, and there has been a permanent settlement of Afghans since the 1850s. This quite probably did take place already in the 19th century but in the 20th century it was observable since the 1960s. One of the reasons behind this migration was a famine in north-western Afghanistan, which happened at the turn of 1972 (Adelkhah, Olszewska, 2007: 141), and an economic boom in Iran connected to rapid development of the oil industry there (Willner-Reid, 2017). During 1973–1979, Afghans worked in construction and services, the food industry, especially in poultry and dairy farms. Usually, they lived in their workplaces, saved a great part of their income, and went back to their home country with their money. It was estimated that in 1978 there were about 400,000 Afghan workers in Iran (Moughari, 2007: 63). In addition, many young Afghan Shi'ite men studied at the religious seminaries in Iran in the 1960s and 1970s (Roy, 1990: 139-140).

The first wave of migrants from Afghanistan did come to Iran in 1978 after the coup of the People's Democratic Party of Afghanistan against Mohammed Daoud. But the mass exodus started after the Soviet intervention in December 1979. From that moment, the number of Afghan migrants in Iran climbed steadily throughout the 1980s, and it peaked at 3 million people in 1991. By this time, Afghans had become the largest migrant population in the world.

After the Soviet withdrawal in 1989 and mujahidin's assuming power in Kabul, around 1.4 million Afghans returned to their country. However, the outbreak of civil war in 1989, the repressive rule of the Taliban, and fighting between the Taliban and opposition groups resulted in new waves of migration. With the fall of the Taliban in 2004, there was some repatriation movement, but because of prolonged fighting there was a continuation of migration to Iran. All these migrations forth and back tend to be cyclical, and any individual can move for different reasons – at one time because of an armed conflict, the next time because of work, and, last but not least, because of bad weather conditions, i.e., drought. This could lead to a conclusion that migration between Iran and Afghanistan could be seen as cyclical cross-border

mobility for many reasons.<sup>3</sup> What is very important, most Afghans remain in Iran for a long period (in fact, permanently). A second, or even third, generation of children born to Afghans in Iran outnumber the Afghans born in Afghanistan (Abba-si-Shavazi, Sadeghi, 2015).

# Legal status

As it was mentioned earlier, massive migration from Afghanistan to Iran started at the end of the 1970s with the Soviet aggression. By the mid-1980s, there were circa 2 million Afghans in Iran and 3 million in 1990. Only a few Afghans were accommodated in refugee camps because most of them spread throughout the country and lived amongst the local community and only less than 5% lived in refugee camps.<sup>4</sup>

Afghans were welcomed by the government of Iran for a religious (and economic, too) reason (Yarbakhsh, 2018). This was the "open door" policy on the Iranian side (Esfahani, Hosseini, 2018), especially that the Supreme Leader Ayatollah Khomeini in 1982 said: "We are Muslims, they are Muslims, too. We should welcome them, offer them services" (Norwegian, 2017: 2).

Until 1992 the Iranian administration provided for Afghans "blue cards", which were for involuntary migrants. As "blue cards" holders, Afghans have indefinite permission to stay in Iran legally, had access to healthcare (Bisailon, 2016), subsidized food, fuel, water, transportation, and free primary and secondary education. Many Afghans were able to find work because many Iranian men were in the army because of the Iran-Iraq war. The right to work was limited to low-wage positions in construction and agriculture, i.e., digging ditches, curing skins for leather. However, Afghans were barred from working as street sellers or owning their own business (Frelick, 1999).

Initially, the Iranian government did not ask for international help for the migrants from Afghanistan, but the situation changed during a few months due to the outbreak

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> A good example could be a story of life of Mohammad Ali described by Monsutti. "Mohammad Ali was then about twenty-eight years old. He left his home for the first time in 1982, before his fifteenth birthday, and spent two and a half years in Pakistan and one year in Iran. Between 1986 and 1987, he again spent a year in Iran with his father. Then, after a year back in Afghanistan, he travelled a third time to Iran for a period of eleven months (1989), before returning to his village for another three years. ... When I met him in Tehran, he had been there since 1993. ... We met again in 2003 in Tehran and in 2004 in Afghanistan. Tired of his traveling life, he has been unable to save enough money to stay on a more permanent base in his country of origin and keeps going back and forth between Afghanistan and Iran" (Monsutti, 2007: 177).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> On the contrary, in Pakistan Afghans lived in more than 300 refugee camps established by the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (Moughari, 2007: 65).

of war with Iraq. International aid to Iran was not coming, and the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) ultimately obtained some money for Afghan migrants in Iran. It was \$150 million between 1979 and 1997. To compare, at the same time, Pakistan obtained \$1 billion (UNHCR, 2020: 118).

After the fall of the pro-Soviet Najibullah government in Afghanistan in 1992, Iran started to change the "open door" policy. The Iranian administration no longer granted automatically Afghans permanent residence rights and refugee status. It related to the financial cost of maintaining such a huge number of Afghans in the aftermath of Iran's baby boom, the cost of the war with Iraq, and the economic sanctions lasting from 1979. Beginning in 1993, the Iranian government started issuing new temporary registration cards to newly arriving and undocumented Afghan migrants. They granted them a temporary legal status. Iran started to restrict the Afghans' access to public services, especially medical and educational. What is more, the government of Iran started to encourage Afghans to return to Afghanistan. Finally, in March 1995, the government announced that all Afghan migrants must leave Iran within two years, by March 1997. It was also said that between March and April 1995, 500,000 Afghans with newly issued temporary residence permits or without permits would be required to leave the country or be removed to a camp near the border with Afghanistan (Immigration and Refugee Services of America, 1996: 110). The repatriation from 1993 to 2001 faced large problems due to the unstable situation in Afghanistan and the fundamentalist Taliban movement. Because of that, Afghan migrants stayed in Iran, and Afghans continued to flow to Iran. Iran's authorities tolerated this situation.

In the 2000s, Iran implemented policies regarding Afghans. The first policy was to reduce the number of Afghans in Iran and repatriate them to Afghanistan. The second policy was to design the position of those Afghans who remained in Iran, first to separate them from the Iranian society and then later, in the 2010s, to integrate Afghans with Iranians.

In 2001, Iran's authority ratified a law which restricted the movement and residency of Afghans (and other foreigners) for security reasons. There were 17 provinces that became full no-go areas, and 11 became partial no-go areas of all 31 provinces in Iran. These areas were called "Afghan-free zones," where Afghans were prohibited from residing or visiting, or where their presence was strongly regulated and restricted (Jauhiainen, Eyvazlu, Sarcheshmeh, 2020: 22). Afghans were authorized to move freely within their designated provinces of residence, but in order to travel to other provinces, they were required to inform the authorities and obtain a travel permit. Afghans who resided in these areas were ordered to move to other designated areas. If they did not do so, they were arrested and deported to Afghanistan. What is more, Afghans were allowed to work in the areas of residency and, as mentioned earlier, only in specific jobs. This policy has been implemented since 2007 (Farzin, Jadali, 2013).



#### Figure 1. "Afghan-free zones" in Iran

Source: Jauhiainen, Eyvazlu (2018: 7).

In 2003, the Iranian government established a new registration system for Afghans, which replaced all other issued documents. So-called "Amayesh" card became the only valid migrant documentation in Iran. "Amayesh" cards were given to all Afghans who had been granted residency rights in Iran based on their Afghan nationality in the "open door" policy (in the 1980s and 1990s). "Amayesh" cardholders were granted short term residency permits (the cards were valid three months for a single person and six months for families) (Adelkhah, Olszewska, 2007: 142), which they needed to extend regularly paying for that up to \$200 for municipal tax and \$15 to renew

their status (Naseh et al., 2018: 2). Newborn Afghans whose parents had refugee status in Iran were granted an "Amayesh" card, but newly arrived Afghans no longer received refugee status. In 2019, in Iran there were nearly one million Afghans with "Amayesh" cards, 450,000 holders of a valid visa, and between 1.5 and 2 million undocumented persons (Norwegian Refugee Council, 2019). Some sources estimate that the Afghan population in Iran is 4.5 million (Rich, 2020).

Since 2009 the Iranian authorities have attempted to legalize the presence of undocumented Afghans. Those who work irregularly in Iran have been encouraged to register for a short-term residence permit. In order to do so, they needed an Afghan passport (they had to travel back to Afghanistan in order to get that) and an Iranian visa. It was a very bureaucratic and expensive procedure, often involving huge amounts of money as a bribe. In 2010–2012, 560,000 Afghans regulated their status in this way (Christensen, 2016: 12).

The other option for Afghans in Iran was to become the combatant of the Fatemiyoun Division. The Fatemiyoun Division is an Afghan Shia militia formed in late 2013 as a brigade and later designated as a division in 2014 to fight in Syria on the side of the government of President Bashar al-Assad. This Division is trained, funded, and equipped by the Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps and commanded by Iranian officers. In 2017, the Division numbered between 10,000-20,000 fighters - some analysts consider these figures to be exaggerations and put the number of Afghan fighters at a couple of thousand, but others stated that in 2018 the Division counted more than 36,000 (Rasmussen, Nader, 2016). These combatants received salaries of \$500 to \$700 per month, a promise of legal residency permits for themselves and their immediate families, and payment to families of those killed or severely injured in combat. Those who die are buried in one of the sacred places of Shia, and their families are granted Iranian citizenship. The Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps (IRGC) recruits undocumented Afghan migrants by offering them permanent residency, financial aid, and other benefits for their families and threatened with arrest or deportation. Some of the recruits joined the Fatemiyoun Division to escape prisoner sentences. Some of the recruits were children as young as 14 years old (Majidyar, 2018; Toumaj, 2016; Liwa, n.d.).

As it follows from reports of former fighters, Iran did not realize the results of these processes. Ferhad Amiri says: "The IRGC made countless promises to attract migrants to partake in the war in Syria. But afterward, we realized that all these promises were false. If they made good on these promises, I would retain my health now, and my body would not be devastated by war. And I am looking just for a piece of bread to keep me alive" (IIIS, 2019). According to Mohammed Dansh (four years in the ranks of the Fatemiyoun Division), "the IRGC promised the

Fatemiyoun Division's members that if they were killed in battle, their families would get Iranian IDs and they would receive permanent aid from the government. But it seems that the only thing that happens now is holding birthday parties for the orphans and visiting the graveyards of those killed" (IIIS, 2019).

### Education

During the "open door" policy, until 1992, the Iranian administration provided Afghans with "blue cards" for them to have access to free primary and secondary education.<sup>5</sup> After 1992 Iran started to restrict the Afghans' access to public services, especially to education.

In the early 2000s, the Iranian government restricted Afghans' access to Iranian schools. Thus, Afghan children continued their education in self-regulated schools (Afghan Self-Regulated Schools) managed by Afghans. A few years later, the Iranian authorities changed their policy slightly. The documented Afghan migrant could attend Iranian public schools, but undocumented Afghan children had to study in self-regulated schools.

It is worth saying more about these self-regulated schools. These schools were established by the Afghan community outside official state-run schools. This type of schools came into being in the 1990s as a result of the introduction of laws prohibiting undocumented Afghan children from attending Iranian state-run schools.<sup>6</sup> These self-regulated schools offer basic education, but they suffer from a number of problems, for example, a lack of funds, untrained teachers, and kids of wide age ranges in one class. In 2002, the Iranian authorities pronounced self-regulated schools illegal because they encouraged Afghans to remain in Iran. The implementation of this regulation varied from one area to another, depending on local relations between Afghans and the Iranian authorities. Additionally, the Afghan communities closed one self-regulated school and opened the next ones in new places or replaced one large self-regulated school with a few smaller schools (Hervé, 2018: 8–9).

In 2004, the Iranian government banned Afghan students from enrolling in vocational schools and pre-university centers. The ban on pre-university centers meant that Afghans could no longer apply for entrance exams. In 2012, Afghan students

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Iran's government withdrawal of food subsidies in 1995 (Frelick, 1999).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> In fact, they also admitted children whose education had been delayed so they were too old for junior classes, children whose education qualifications were not recognized in Iranian state-run schools and children who could not afford the school fees of state-run schools – \$28 vs. \$167 (Wickramasekara et al., 2006: 42).

had to renew their refugee status and obtain an Afghan passport and visa. What is more, the Iranian government banned Afghans (and other foreigners) from studying 30 subjects in Iran, for example, nuclear engineering, atomic physics, aerospace engineering, and chemical engineering (Norwegian Refugee Council, 2017; Human Rights Watch, 2013: 67).

In 2015, the situation changed once again because the Supreme Leader, Ali Hosseini Khamenei said: "No Afghan child, even those who illegally live in Iran without documentation, should be deprived of education. They should all be enrolled in Iranian schools" (Norwegian Refugee Council, 2017: 2). The Iranian authorities issued a decree which allowed all Afghan children (documented and undocumented) to attend Iranian schools. The process started in April 2016, and what is more, the Iranian government created a special educational support card for undocumented Afghan pupils that protected them and their families from deportation during their studies. All Afghan children gained the right to learn in elementary and secondary level schools up to, and including, obtaining a secondary school diploma and permission to enroll outstanding schools and schools dedicated to children of martyrs and war veterans. It is estimated that around 51,000 undocumented Afghan children started to attend Iranian schools in 2016 (*Statement …, 2016*; Norwegian Refugee Council, 2017: 3).

Despite these new regulations, some non-legal barriers (i.e., administrative, political, and economic) do remain, which obstruct the full realization of these regulations. It can be mentioned, for example, that the new decree has not been fully understood at provincial and school level. Other barriers include school fees, the cost of books and uniforms required to enroll in schools; children laborers who cannot adapt their working hours to attend schools; a high number of overaged Afghan children who cannot directly be enrolled in state schools; a lack of information for undocumented Afghan families about the possibility of enrolling their kids in schools; early marriages of Afghan girls (Grigsby, 2013); a lack of trained Iranian teachers to deal with the needs of Afghan children (Norwegian Refugee Council, 2017: 4–5).

## Marriage

Afghans living in Iran have a lot of problems connected with marital law and citizenship. Iran's marriage laws allow Afghan women who marry Iranian men to gain citizenship but refuse citizenship to Afghan men who marry Iranian women.<sup>7</sup> What

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Some Iranian families, because of poverty, force their daughters to marry Afghan men in exchange for "petty monetary gains" (Legalizing, 2016).

is more, for many years, children with Afghan fathers were not eligible for birthright citizenship. It was changed in June 2020, when the law allowed children born to foreign fathers to apply for citizenship (Shirmohammadi, 2020; Iran Women..., 2019b; Begum, 2019). It probably concerns approximately 800,000 children of Iranian mothers and Afghan migrants (Iran Recognizes..., 2019a). As important as the legal status for children can be an experience of one of the Afghan girls who lived in Iran and was very determined to get legal status: "When she was a teen, Soheila asked a worker in a public records office to get her fake identity documents. He agreed but asked for sexual favors in return. 'I was desperate, and I accepted,' Soheila recalled with tears in her eyes. 'But luckily my mother found out before it was too late and brought me to my senses."" (Iran Recognizes..., 2019a).

In 2006, the Iranian government implemented a regulation that makes it more demanding for Iranian women to marry Afghan men. These laws make it necessary for Iranian women to gain permission from the authorities (i.e., Foreign Ministry) before they can marry Afghan men. According to Article 51 of the Family Protection Law, any foreigner who marries an Iranian woman without the permission of the Iranian government will be sentenced to 2–5 years in prison plus a cash penalty (Human Rights Watch, 2013: 69; Legalizing..., 2016).

Additionally, because men inherit property from their wives, in order to prevent a foreign man from owning property inside Iran, upon marrying a non-Iranian woman relinquish most of their property. The Iranian authorities are of the opinion that Afghan men desire to marry Iranian women to obtain Iranian residency and to enjoy citizenship (Iran, 2013: 11).

### Work

In the 1980s, most Afghans in Iran were able to obtain permission to live and work throughout Iran without too much interference from the government. Nevertheless, step by step, the Iranian government introduced additional restrictions. As "blue cards" holders, Afghans were able to find work as many Iranian men were in the army because of the Iran-Iraq war. But the right to work was limited to a lowwage position in construction and agriculture, i.e., digging ditches, curing skins for leather. However, Afghans were barred from working as street sellers or owning their own business (Frelick, 1999).

In 2017, of the three million Afghan nationals who were residing in Iran, around 1,800,000 were migrant workers. Of those, around 250,000 had temporary residency cards or work permits issued by the Ministry of Labor and Social Affairs. Among them,

around 15,000 had insurance benefits covering medical bills and employment insurance. Most migrant Afghan workers in Iran were employed in legal jobs but under illegal circumstances, because they did not have work permits. Registered Afghan migrants were entitled to apply for temporary work permits. However, acquiring work permits was difficult because it is expensive, and the Iranian government has not issued them consistently and freely in recent years. Work permits are valid for 12 months and require regular renewal, which is not very cheap compared to wages. They cost \$ 11 in 2019 (Human, 2013: 70).

Generally speaking, Afghan migrants have to accept any hard, dirty, and lowpaid jobs without any insurance or any form of social security. They live in fear of the loss work or deportation, so they prefer the workplaces that are in the suburbs and far from the administration supervisors. They usually live in their workplaces or small rooms in unsuitable conditions. Iranian employers willing to employ cheap and hardworking Afghan workers were not exclusively in the private sector but also in government institutions such as city administration and the private contractors of government projects such as gas pipelines (Moughari, 2007: 65–66; Afghan Migrant Workers..., 2017).

On average, an Afghan migrant worker's monthly income was around \$350-\$400, but even \$100 per month was accepted as a good wage. During the last few months, the average wages lowered (below \$100 per month) because of the economic crisis in Iran (Afghan Adolescents..., 2019; Müller, 2018b). The money earned by Afghan workers is spent on daily costs of living, rent, transportation, and bribes to the police. The rest is sent to families in Afghanistan. It is also connected with additional costs because the Afghans must pay their smugglers (Eqbal, 2017).

Farshid, an Iranian employer, explained: "Why do we hire Afghan laborers? First of all, because they are good workers. And they never complain about what they have to do. They do not generally have families to spend time with, so they stay on the site longer and work more. Since they are undocumented, we do not have to pay for any insurance for them. Which is a good way to save money in these hard times" (Müller, 2018a).

# Repatriation

Occasionally, the Iranian authorities have tried to reduce the number of Afghans in their country, but with no effect because of the cyclical nature of Afghans' migration to Iran. Some people decided voluntarily to return to Afghanistan, and some were deported. The first wave of Afghans returned home after 1992. About 600,000 people returned to Afghanistan, over 300,000 of them under the repatriation program. In the following years, the Iranian authorities focused more on voluntarily than forced return. Afghans were encouraged to return by offering them repatriation packages. In 2000 the repatriation package contained the equivalent of \$40, 50 kg of wheat, and the International Organization for Migration would also provide transportation. After 2001, until the end of September 2004, 770,643 Afghans left Iran to go home voluntarily. When President Mahmoud Ahmadinejad took office in 2005, Iran followed a very strict deportation policy. The Iranian administration believed that people from Afghanistan harm the Iranian economy because they are using subsidized services and taking over the job market. Although the Iranian government conducts its deportation policy, new Afghans have come to Iran (Ghani, Malekian, Sun, n.d.).

The next wave of repatriation was an effect of the economic crisis in Iran. In 2014, 206,000 Afghans returned voluntarily and 570,000 involuntarily but the next year the numbers were higher – in 2015, 296,000 and 882,000, respectively; in 2016, 1,011,000 and 742,000, respectively; in 2017, 1,743,000 and 544,000, respectively; in 2018, 449,000 and 255,000, respectively; in 2019, 170,000 and 220,000, respectively (Afghanistan Human Rights..., 2019: 9).

The economic crisis in Iran was a consequence of sanctions used by the United States to try to force Iran to resign from the nuclear program. The US sanctions on Iran, which are primarily "secondary sanctions" on firms that conduct certain transactions with Iran, have adversely affected Iran's economy. During 2011–2015, global economic sanctions contributed to a 50% fall in Iran's crude oil export and blocked Iranian foreign exchange assets abroad. In 2015 Iran decided to enter into an agreement (the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA)) that put limits on its nuclear program. These sanctions were lifted, but on 8 May 2018, President Donald Trump announced that the United States would no longer participate in the JCPOA, and the United States reimposed all secondary sanctions by 6 November 2018 (Congressional Research Service, 2020). As a result of the sanctions, Iran's GDP contracted an estimated 4.8% in 2018 and was forecast to shrink by another 9.5% in 2019. The unemployment rate rose from 14.5% in 2018 to 16.8% in 2019. In 2018 the exchange rate was 150.000 rials to 1 dollar and reached its lowest levels ever – 200,000 against the dollar – in late June 2020 (Six Charts..., 2019). In this economic condition, the cost of aid for Afghans is seen as a major obligation. As Iranian Deputy Foreign Minister Abbas Araqchi said: "Afghan refugees cost Iran 3 billion to 5 billion euros (approximately \$3.37 billion to \$5.61 billion) every year. ... About 468,000 Afghan students are being educated in Iran's government schools, and each student costs us 600 euros a year" (Europe Should Pay..., 2019). To compare – in 2017, the European Union offered 10 million euros as aid to Afghan children in Iran (Domagalska, Kaczmarek, 2019: 188-189).

23

The new wave of migration was forced in 2020 because of the coronavirus pandemic. In the first four months of 2020, the International Organization of Migration reported that 272,868 undocumented Afghans were expelled from Iran through the border stations of Islam Qala and Nimroz. Of these, 80.4% were described as "spontaneous," which means that they had left Iran on their own. 19.6% were officially deported (IOM, 2020). In addition to those who passed through the official border stations, there were thousands of Afghans who crossed the border illegally – nobody knows how many.

These returnees are going back untested and unmonitored to places around the country and have brought new infections with them. The Herat province bordering Iran, a transit point for many traveling to and from, has become a hotspot for COVID-19 in Afghanistan.<sup>8</sup> Because of that, Afghan Health Minister Ferozudin Feroz expressed concern that Iran would push out more than 1 million Afghans who are in the country illegally (Aman, 2020).

Despite the pandemic, the economic crisis, increasing violence and unemployment in Afghanistan coupled with the pandemic – which, according to the Biruni Institute, has already seen 4.8 million Afghans lose their jobs – will push many Afghans to leave again and return to Iran (Biruni, 2020: 9).

## Conclusion

For decades Afghans have been one of the largest groups forced, for many reasons, to live beyond their borders. The largest Afghan communities exist in Pakistan and Iran. In the case of the latter, the situation is difficult and complex, as the position of Afghans is influenced by several interconnected factors. First of all, the Iranian authorities has responsibility for supporting migrants as Iran has very limited help, in this respect, from the international community. Iran, in theory, has significant possibilities due to its more than significant resources of crude oil. Still, the sanctions limit its ability to make large profits from the export of oil. This is the cause of a serious economic crisis in Iran, and this limits its ability to support financially Afghan migrants there. Moreover, with rising unemployment in Iran, the Afghans who are engaged in worst-paid jobs are viewed by many Iranians as those who block their access to the labor market. Therefore, the pressure to deport Afghans back

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> On July 20, 2020 Afghanistan had a total of 35,526 confirmed cases of COVID-19 and 1,185 deaths attributed to the disease. The most cases occurred in Kabul (14,371 confirmed cases and 456 deaths), Herat (5,313 confirmed cases and 162 deaths), Balkh (1,790 confirmed cases and 61 deaths), Nangarhar (1,377 confirmed cases and 67 deaths), and Kandahar (1,348 confirmed cases and 35 deaths) (US Embassy).

to their country of origin is popular. On the other hand, the Afghans in Iran, despite the economic hardships of this country, still believe that they have a better chance to find work and better existence there than in Afghanistan, which since 1979 has been plagued by consecutive military conflicts, so there are much fewer opportunities there. The COVID-19 pandemic has convinced some of the Afghans to return to their country, but this is probably just a temporary situation, and sooner or later, they will try to return to Iran. The only other option is the stabilization of Afghanistan, which would lead to a cessation of struggles and reconstruction of this country. Otherwise, Iran is forced to accept Afghan migrants.

### References

- Abbasi-Shavazi, M.J., Sadeghi, R. (2015, December). Social-cultural Adaptation of Second-generation Afghans in Iran. *International Migration*, 53(6): 89–110. DOI: 10.1111/imig.12148.
- Adelkhah, F., Olszewski, Z. (2007, April). The Iranian Afghans. *Iranian Studies*, 40(2): 137–165. DOI: 10.1080/00210860701269519.
- Afghan Adolescents in Search for an Income (2019, February 15). *Reliefweb*. Retrieved from: https://reliefweb.int/report/iran-islamic-republic/afghan-adolescents-search-income (accessed: 11.07.2020).
- Afghan Migrant Workers in Iran. Continuing Struggle and Exploitation (2017, July 24). Zamaneh Media. Retrieved from: https://en.radiozamaneh.com/28616/ (accessed: 6.07.2020).
- Afghan Migrants Continue to Die in the Hands of Iranian Authorities (2020, June 12). *Global Voices*. Retrieved from: https://globalvoices.org/2020/06/12/afghan-migrants-continue-to-die-in-the-hands-of-iranian-authorities/ (accessed: 6.07.2020).
- Afghanistan Human Rights and Democracy Organization (2019, November). Deportation to Afghanistan. A Challenge to State Legitimacy and Stability? Retrieved from: https:// www.medico.de/fileadmin/user\_upload/media/en/deportation-to-afghanistan.pdf (accessed: 10.07.2020).
- Afghanistan: Key Facts and Figures, (2010, July 5). *BBC News*. Retrieved form: http://news. bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk\_news/8143196.stm (accessed: 10.07.2020).
- Aman, F. (2016, August). Water Dispute Escalating Between Iran and Afghanistan. Atlantic Council. Retrieved form: https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/Water\_ Dispute\_Escalating\_between\_Iran\_and\_Afghanistan\_web\_0830.pdf (accessed: 14.07.2020).
- Aman, F. (2020, May 15). Afghan Migrants. Unwanted in Iran and at Home. Atlantic Council. Retrieved form: https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/iransource/afghan-migrantsunwanted-in-iran-and-at-home/ (accessed: 7.07.2020).
- Ashrafi, N. (2019, November 24). Numbers Spike of Afghan Migrants Returning from Iran, *TOLO News*. Retrieved form: https://tolonews.com/afghanistan/afghan-refugees-return-en-masse-iran-iom (accessed: 14.07.2020).

- Begum, R. (2019, October 3). Reforms Will Grant Nationality to Children of Iranian Women. Human Rights Watch. Retrieved from: https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/10/03/reformswill-grant-nationality-children-iranian-women (accessed: 16.07.2020).
- Biruni Institute (2020, July 25). *Afghanistan Economic Outlook*, 1(2). Retrieved form: http:// biruni.af/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/Biruni\_Institute\_AFG\_Economic\_Outlook\_Issue2\_ July2020.pdf (accessed: 16.07.2020).
- Bisailon, L. (2016). Medico-legal Borders and the Shaping of Health Services for Afghans in Iran. Physical, Social, Bureaucratic, and Public Health Conditions of Care. *International Journal of Migration and Border Studies*, 2(1): 40–58. Retrieved form: https://www. academia.edu/21996637/Medico-legal\_borders\_and\_the\_shaping\_of\_health\_services\_ for\_Afghans\_in\_Iran\_Physical\_social\_bureaucratic\_and\_public\_health\_conditions\_of\_ care (accessed: 10.07.2020).
- Christensen, J.B. (2016). *Guests or Trash. Iran's Precarious Policies Towards the Afghan Refugees in the Wake of Sanctions and Regional Wars*. Copenhagen, Danish Institute for International Studies. Retrieved from: https://www.diis.dk/node/20688. (accessed: 10.07.2020).
- Congressional Research Service (2020, July 23). *Iran Sanctions*, RS20871. Retrieved form: https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RS20871.pdf (accessed: 30.07.2020).
- Crawley, H., Skleparis, D. (2018). Refugees, Migrants, neither, both. Categorical Fetishism and the Politics of Bounding in Europe's 'Migration Crisis'. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 44(1): 48–35. DOI: 10.1080/1369183X.2017.1348224.
- Dadpay, A. (2020, July 8). As Iran Applauds BLM, Afghan Minority Short on Rights. Al-Monitor. Retrieved from: https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2020/07/iran-blm-georgefloyd-racism-afghan-discrimination.html (accessed: 14.07.2020).
- Dimitriadi, A. (2013). Migration from Afghanistan to Third Countries and Greece, Athens, Hellenic Foundation for European and Foreign Policy. Retrieved from: http://irma. eliamep.gr/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/IRMA-Background-Report-AFGHANISTAN. pdf (accessed: 16.07.2020).
- Domagalska, A., Kaczmarek, W. (2019). Iran w polityce Unii Europejskiej. In: T. Kamiński (Ed.), *Polityka Unii Europejskiej wobec partnerów azjatyckich*. Łódź: Wydawnictwo Uniwersytetu Łódzkiego: 171–193. DOI: 10.18778/8142–386–1.10.
- Dunewald, C., Talishli, F. (2017, January 26). Return of Afghan Refugees to Afghanistan. Surges as Country Copes to Rebuild. International Monetary Fund. Retrieved from: https://www.imf. org/en/News/Articles/2017/01/26/NA012617-Return-of-Afghan-Refugees-to-Afghanistan-Surges-Country-Copes-Rebuild https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2017/01/26/ NA012617-Return-of-Afghan-Refugees-to-Afghanistan-Surges-Country-Copes-Rebuild (accessed: 10.07.2020).
- Eqbal, S. (2017, July 24). Afghan Migrant Workers in Iran. Continuing Struggle and Exploitation. *Zamaneh Media*. Retrieved from: https://en.radiozamaneh.com/28616/ (accessed: 10.07.2020).
- Esfahani, A.N., Hosseini, H. (2018). Afghan Refugees and Iran's Open Door Policy in the 1980s. *Pertanika Journal of Social Sciences & Humanities*, 26: 235–252. Retrieved from: http://www.pertanika.upm.edu.my/Pertanika%20PAPERS/JSSH%20Vol.%2026%20(T) %20Feb.%202018/13%20JSSH(T)-0788-2018-4thProof.pdf (accessed: 14.07.2020).

- *Europe Should Pay for Afghan Refugees in Iran 'If They Support the U.S.'* (2019, May 13). Radio Farda. Retrieved from: https://en.radiofarda.com/a/europe-should-pay-for-afghan-refugees-in-iran-if-they-support-the-u-s-/29936292.html (accessed: 7.07.2020).
- Farzin, F., Jadali, S. (2013, September). Freedom of Movement of Afghan Refugees in Iran. Forced Migration Review, 44: 85–86. Retrieved from: https://www.fmreview.org/detention/ farzin-jadali (accessed: 6.07.2020).
- Frelick, B. (1999, June 29). Refugees in Iran. Who Should Co? Who Should Stay? *Reliefweb*. Retrieved from: https://reliefweb.int/report/afghanistan/refugees-iran-who-should-gowho-should-stay (accessed: 14.07.2020).
- Ghani, A., Malekian, S., Sun, K. (n.d.). *How Iran's Refugee Policy Has Evolved Over Time*. Retrieved from: http://www.columbia.edu/~kfs2110/afghans/iran\_2.html (accessed: 15.07.2020).
- Goodson, L.P., Johnson, T.H. (2014, October). U.S. Policy and Strategy Toward Afghanistan After 2014. Strategic Studies Institute, U.S. Army War College Press, Carlisle Barracks. Retrieved from: https://ssi.armywarcollege.edu/pdffiles/PUB1233.pdf (accessed: 16.07.2020).
- Grigsby, H. (2013). A Hidden Crisis. Early Marriage in Afghan Society. Retrieved from: https:// www.researchgate.net/publication/313024167\_A\_Hidden\_Crisis\_Early\_Marriage\_in\_ Afghan\_Society (accessed: 15.07.2020).
- Hervé, N. (2018). Inclusion of Afghan Refugees in the National Education Systems of Iran and Pakistan, United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization. Global Education Monitoring Report, ED/GEMR/MRT/2018/P1/7. Retrieved from: https://www. alnap.org/system/files/content/resource/files/main/UNESCO-Final-Background-Paper. pdf (accessed: 7.07.2020).
- Human Rights Watch (2013, November). *Unwelcome Guests. Iran's Violation of Afghan Refugee and Migrant Rights.* Retrieved from: https://www.refworld.org/docid/528f27454.html (accessed: 7.07.2020).
- Hussain, E., Jahanzaib, M. (2015, November). Afghanistan: The Western Withdrawal and Its Implications for Security and Economy. *Heidelberg Papers in South Asian and Comparative Politics*, 76. Retrieved from: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/286924950\_ Afghanistan\_The\_Western\_Withdrawal\_and\_its\_Implications\_for\_Security\_and\_Economy (accessed: 10.07.2020).
- Immigration and Refugee Services of America (1996). World Refugee Survey, Washington. Retrieved from: https://refugees.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/1996-World-Refugee-Survey.pdf (accessed: 6.07.2020).
- International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC) (2009). Our World, Views from the Field, *Afghanistan Opinion Survey*. Geneva: ICRC.
- International Institute for Iranian Studies (IIIS) (2019, May 30). *Report: The Fatemiyoun Division. Iran Exploits the Poverty of Afghan Migrants*. Retrieved from: https://rasanah-iiis.org/english/monitoring-and-translation/reports/the-fatemiyoun-division-iran-exploits-the-poverty-of-afghan-migrants/ (accessed: 17.07.2020).
- International Organization for Migration (2014). *Afghanistan. Migration Profile*, Kabul. Retrieved from: https://afghanistan.iom.int/sites/default/files/Reports/afghanistan\_migration\_profile. pdf (accessed: 6.07.2020).

- International Organization for Migration (IOM) (2019). *World Migration Report 2020*, Geneva. Retrieved from: https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/wmr\_2020.pdf (accessed: 6.07.2020).
- International Organization for Migration (IOM) (2020, April 26 May 2). *Return of Undocumented Afghans. Weekly Situation Report.* Retrieved from: https://www.iom.int/sites/default/files/situation\_reports/file/return\_of\_undocumented\_afghans.pdf (accessed: 6.07.2020).
- Iran Recognizes 800,000 'Invisible' Children (2019a, October 18). *Infomigrants*. Retrieved from: https://www.infomigrants.net/en/post/20252/iran-recognizes-800–000-invisible-children (accessed: 10.07.2020).
- Iran Women Married to Foreigners Can Pass Citizenship to Children (2019b, October 2). *Al. Jazeera*. Retrieved from: https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/10/iran-women-married-foreigners-pass-citizenship-children-191002145229455.html (accessed: 15.07.2020).
- *Iran. An Afghan Free Zone?!* (2013, June 12). Justice for Iran. Retrieved from: https://justice4iran. org/wp-content/uploads/2013/10/Iran-anAfghanFreeZone-EN.pdf (accessed: 16.07.2020).
- Jauhiainen, J.S., Eyvazlu, D., Sarcheshmeh, B.S. (2020). Afghans in Iran. Migration Patterns and Aspirations. Turku: University of Turku. Retrieved from: https://www.researchgate. net/publication/339253116\_Afghans\_in\_Iran\_Migration\_patterns\_and\_aspirations (accessed: 10.07.2020).
- Konwencja dotycząca statusu uchodźców, sporządzona w Genewie dnia 28 lipca 1951 r. (n.d.). Retrieved from: http://prawo.sejm.gov.pl/isap.nsf/download.xsp/WDU19911190515/O/ D19910515.pdf (accessed: 11.07.2020).
- Legalizing Marriage to Afghans (2016, February 1). *Financial Tribune*. Retrieved from: https://financialtribune.com/articles/people/35487/legalizing-marriage-to-afghans (accessed: 16.07.2020).
- *Liwa Fatemiyoun* (n.d.). Global Security.org. Retrieved from: https://www.globalsecurity.org/ military/world/para/fatemiyoun.htm (accessed: 17.07.2020).
- Majidyar, A. (2018, January 8). More Than 10,000 Afghans sent by Iran to Syria Reported Killed and Injured. Middle East Institute. Retrieved from: https://www.mei.edu/publications/ more-10000-afghans-sent-iran-syria-reported-killed-and-injured (accessed: 15.07.2020).
- Monsutti, A. (2006, August). Afghan Transnational Networks. Looking Beyond Repatriation. Afghanistan Research and Evaluation Unit. Retrieved from: https://reliefweb.int/sites/ reliefweb.int/files/resources/6A583751924F6A31492571F400099A52-areu-afg-31aug.pdf (accessed: 16.07.2020).
- Monsutti, A. (2007, April). Migration as a Rite of Passage. Young Afghans Building Masculinity and Adulthood in Iran. *Iranian Studies*, 40(2): 167–185. DOI: 10.1080/00210860701276183.
- More Than Seven Million Refugees Displaced in 2012 UN (2013, June 19). *BBC News*. Retrieved from: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-22963060 (accessed: 10.07.2020).
- Moughari, Z.K. (2007, Fall & Winter). The Effects of Afghan Immigrants on the Iranian Labour Market. *Iranian Economic Review*, 13(20): 57–84. Retrieved from: https://ier.ut.ac.ir/pdf\_32651\_ 8a005c62bd7cf71edd1e0216f6b44f06.html (accessed: 6.07.2020).
- Müller, Q. (2018a, December 6). Afghan Illegal Workers Flee Iran. *orientxxi*. Retrieved from: https://orientxxi.info/magazine/afghan-illegal-workers-flee-iran,2806 (accessed: 7.07.2020).

- Müller, Q. (2018b, December 7). Undocumented Afghans in Iran. Collateral Damage of US Sanction. *The New Arab*. Retrieved from: https://english.alaraby.co.uk/english/comment /2018/12/6/undocumented-afghan-workers-forced-to-flee-iran (accessed: 7.07.2020).
- Naseh, M., Potocky, M., Stuart, P.H., Pezeshk, S. (2018, December). Repatriation of Afghan Refugees from Iran. A Shelter Profile Study. *Journal of International Humanitarian Action*: 1–12. DOI: 10.1186/s41018-018-0041–8.
- National Geographic Society (2012). *Afghan Migration After the Soviet Invasion*. Retrieved from: https://kanohistory.weebly.com/uploads/5/5/3/3/55335909/afghan\_mig.pdf (accessed: 16.07.2020).
- Noor, S. (2006, January). Afghan Refugees After 9/11. *Pakistan Horizon*, 59(1): 59–78. Retrieved from: https://www.academia.edu/22670761/Afghan\_Refugees\_After\_9\_11 (accessed: 11.07.2020).
- Noorzai, R., Jedinia, M. (2020, June 18). 'Filled with Fear'. An Afghan Account of Traveling to Iran. VOA. Retrieved from: https://www.voanews.com/extremism-watch/filled-fearafghan-account-traveling-iran (accessed: 7.07.2020).
- Norwegian Refugee Council (2017, January). *Afghan Children's Access to Education in Iran. What happened after the Supreme Leader's Decree*? Retrieved from: https://d3gxp3iknbs7bs.cloud front.net/attachments/e821bf7c-2036-470d-8ee0-9325f4cd9634.pdf (accessed: 11.07.2020).
- Norwegian Refugee Council (2019, September). *NRC's Operations in Iran. Fact Sheet*. Retrieved from: https://www.nrc.no/globalassets/pdf/fact-sheets/2019/q<sup>3</sup>/factsheet\_iran\_sep2019. pdf (accessed: 11.07.2020).
- Rasmussen, S.E., Nader, Z. (2016, June 30). Iran Covertly Recruits Afghan Shias to Fight in Syria. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/jun/30/irancovertly-recruits-afghan-soldiers-to-fight-in-syria (accessed: 11.07.2020).
- Rich, S. (2020). Refugees in Iran. UNHCR. Retrieved from: https://www.unhcr.org/ir/refugeesin-iran/ (accessed: 11.07.2020).
- Roy, O. (1990). Islam and Resistance in Afghanistan. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Shirmohammadi, R. (2020, June 4). Iranian Citizenship Law for Children of Foreign Fathers Approved. *Infomigrants*. Retrieved from: https://www.infomigrants.net/en/post/25178/ iranian-citizenship-law-for-children-of-foreign-fathers-approved (accessed: 6.07.2020).
- Six Charts That Show How Hard US Sanctions Have Hit Iran (2019, December 9). *BBC*. Retrieved from: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-48119109 (accessed: 7.07.2020).
- Stanzel, A. (2016, May). Eternally Displaced. Afghanistan's Refugee Crisis and What it Means for Europe, European Council on Foreign Relations. *Policy Brief*. Retrieved from: https://www. ecfr.eu/page/-/ECFR\_170\_-\_ETERNALLY\_DISPLACED\_1430.pdf (accessed 15.07.2020).
- Statement by H.E. Dr. Hossein Zolfaghari (2016), Deputy Minister of Interior of the Islamic Republic of Iran in the 67<sup>th</sup> Session of the Executive Committee, 3–7 October, Geneva. Retrieved from: https://www.unhcr.org/57f786fa7.pdf (accessed: 11.07.2020).
- Stigter, E., Monsutti, A. (2005, April). Transnational Networks. Recognizing a Regional Reality. Afghanistan Research, and Evaluation Unit (AREU). Retrieved from: https://areu.org.af/ publication/510/ (accessed: 7.07.2020).

- Toumaj, A. (2016, August 24). IRGC Commander Discusses Afghan Militia, 'Shia Liberation Army'. and Syria, *FDD's Long War Journal*. Retrieved from: https://www.longwarjournal. org/archives/2016/08/irgc-commander-discusses-afghan-militia-shia-liberation-army-and-syria.php (accessed: 15.07.2020).
- US Embassy in Afghanistan (2020). COVID-19 Information. Retrieved from: https://af.usembassy. gov/covid-19-information/ (accessed: 11.07.2020).
- United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan (UNAMA) (2019, February 24). *Civilian Deaths from Afghan Conflict in 2018 at Highest Recorded Level – UN Report*. Retrieved from: https://unama.unmissions.org/civilian-deaths-afghan-conflict-2018-highest-recordedlevel-%E2%80%93-un-report (accessed: 6.07.2020).
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) (2000, January 1). *The State of the World's Refugees 2000. Fifty Years of Humanitarian Action*. Retrieved from: https://www.unhcr.org/publications/sowr/4a4c754a9/state-worlds-refugees-2000-fifty-years-humanitarian-action.html (accessed: 6.07.2020).
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) (2016, March 23). Uchodźca czy migrant? Tłumaczymy różnice i wyjaśniamy ich sens. Retrieved from: https://www.unhcr. org/pl/365-plwiadomosci2016uchodzca-czy-migrant-tlumaczymy-roznice-i-wyjasniamyich-sens-html.html (accessed: 6.07.2020).
- Wickramasekara, P., Sehgal, J., Mehran, F., Noroozi, L., Eisazade, S. (2006). Afghan Households in Iran. Profile and Impact. International Migration Program, International Labour Office, Geneva. Retrieved from: http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.604.1788 &rep=rep1&type=pdf (accessed: 7.07.2020).
- Willner-Reid, M. (2017, November 16). *Afghanistan: Displacement Challenges in a Country on the Move*. Migration Policy Institute. Retrieved from: https://www.migrationpolicy. org/article/afghanistan-displacement-challenges-country-move (accessed: 11.07.2020).
- Yarbakhsh, E. (2018). Reading Derrida in Tehran. Between an Open Door and an Empty *Sofreh*. *Humanities*, 7 (1/21): 1–15. DOI: 10.3390/h7010021.
- ن اتسن اغف اع ابت ای ارب راک و شی ام آی اهتر اک رودص منی ز ۲۰ مال عا, [Announcing the Cost of Issuing Training and Work Cards for Afghan Citizens]. Retrieved from: https://www.tasnimnews. com/fa/news/1395/02/11/1061986/ (accessed: 7.07.2020).